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Memorandum

Department of Planning and Development

Planning Division

To:
Chair Beal and Members of the Portland Planning Board
From:
Jean Fraser, Planner


Date:
January 6, 2006
Re:
January 10, 2006 Planning Board Workshop


Woodard & Curran Office Expansion-  Building Addition, 41 Hutchins Derive

Introduction

The joint applicants, CADCAM Associates and Peggy and Eric Cianchette have requested site plan approval for the construction of a new 22,680 square foot office building, expansion of existing parking lots and associated utility improvements as an expansion of the Woodard & Curran office complex at 41 Hutchings Drive off of outer Congress Street.

The proposed building will be a three-story structure with a footprint of approximately 7560 square feet, and it will be linked directly into the north wing of the existing complex. On-site parking will also be expanded to provide additional parking to serve the new structure and the existing complex.
Construction of the project is anticipated to begin n 2006 and be completed by the early Spring of 2007.

Project Summary
Site Area:   
6.65 acres
Zoning:  
I-M

Scale of Proposed building: 
7560 sq ft foot print;




28450 sq ft total sq ft of structure





22,680 sq ft gross floor area office space
Net additional proposed parking on site:  
59 additional spaces
Parking for addition required by zoning:  
57 spaces

Project Site

The project site is largely wooded land and buildings on what is also known as Lot 16 & 17 of the Stroudwater Subdivision II, located between the Clark Insurance building and FedEx building in the east side of Hutchins Drive, opposite the junction with Harry Harmon Drive. Though within the I-M zone, the area is increasingly attracting office and medical uses with an associated increase in visitor access.

There are two interconnected buildings on the site totaling 33,950 sq ft of office space, comprising a South Wing built in 1986 and a North Wing constructed in 1996.  See Attachment A Sections 1&2.  

On the site there are three existing parking lots and a small parking area at the main entrance; these provide a total of 108 parking spaces. These are described in Section 1 of Attachment A but in summary:

a. South of the south wing:  26 spaces

b. North of the north wing: 44 spaces

c. Near main entrance for handicap and visitor parking: 6 spaces

d. Satellite parking lot (added in 2000):  32 space overflow parking 

Area d. is to the north of the building complex and adjacent to the boundary with the FedEx building, comprising a paved parking lot with a separate access. Though currently underused, this is because some of the current office employees park off site. 

Wetlands
The central part of the site is transgressed by an unnamed brook in a deep cutting which flows to the Stroudwater River. Extensive wetlands are located near this brook as well as along the site boundary to the east. The original submission refers to the possibility of further MDEP permitting (Section 8 of Attachment A) and in the applicants letter of 11.22.05 (Attachment F) it was confirmed that the Maine DEP considers that the project will be covered by an NRPA Permit-to-Rule which requires notification only.  The City has not received documentation of the MDEP determination.
The applicant confirmed in the letter of 12.30.05 (Attachment I) that the area of wetland fill amounts to 50 square feet and is located more than 100 feet from the brook just south of the satellite parking lot expansion.  For this reason they confirm that no permitting is required although the City has not received documentation from the MDEP.
Easements

The City of Portland has a 10inch sewer main running through the site within a 30 foot easement.  The applicant proposes to relocate the sewer and easement to the north so that so that it does not run beneath the proposed building. The diverted sewer is proposed to be 15 feet from the new building addition, centered within a 30 foot easement.  

The Portland Water District owns a strip of land along Hutchins Drive over which there is an existing easement from them to the applicant for the existing sidewalk which serves employees and visitors to the existing office complex. The City has requested (Attachment E) that the sidewalk be extended to the boundaries and made available as a public sidewalk; this would necessitate a three party easement which is still under discussion.
There is a third 30 foot drainage easement over the unnamed brook which runs through the center of the site.  The applicant has not supplied information regarding this easement, but the City has requested (Attachment E) the transfer of the easement to the City.
Environment
The site is located within an area of nature and wildlife interest associated with the Stroudwater River. The applicant received confirmation on 9.905 from the Maine Natural Areas Program (Maine Department of Conservation)(Attachment A Section 11) that there were no rare botanical features documented for the project area. The applicant has received confirmation from the United States Department of the Interior-Fish and Wildlife Service that the proposed project will not infringe upon deer wintering areas near the site and that the project will not affect the habitat of any rare threatened or endangered species (letter dated 9.19.05 within Attachment D). The applicant has also provided a letter from the Maine Historic Preservation Commission indicating that the proposed project will not adversely affect any areas of historic, architectural or archaeological significance (letter dated 9.22.05 within Attachment D).
Submissions
The original application was submitted in September, 2005 and was supported by a substantial support document which is attached as Attachment A. The original submission included a site layout with the building addition located towards the back of the site, with a new detention basin between it and the wetlands.  The building was similar in scale, with a ground floor of parking for 22 cars and two stories of offices above it (15,000 sq ft). The original Proposed Site Plan is attached for information at Attachment B.

The application was revised in terms of a change in the joint applicants on 10.26.05 (Attachment D). The proposal was revised and shown in a site plan submitted on 11.22.05 (Attachment F). The revision involved the relocation of the building addition closer to Hutchins Drive; the parking beneath the building was omitted so that there were three floors of offices (22,680 sq ft). Since then revised and further information has been submitted over a series of letters.  
The Boundary Survey (Attachment M, Sheet 1.) submitted as part of the original submission dates from 1988 and does not show all of the existing buildings/paved areas on the site nor the current ownerships of abutting properties. The applicant has been requested (Attachment E) to submit an updated Boundary Survey, and in the meantime has included this information on the Existing Site Plan (Attachment M, Sheet 2).
Access/Traffic
Access to the new building and expanded parking areas immediately adjacent will be via an existing access drive off of Hutchings Drive and then along an access road alongside the new building to the rear parking lot (43 parking spaces) and dumpster collection. Where the road runs alongside the building it is 20 feet wide and Staff have concerns over whether this width is workable in this situation.
The applicant has requested a waiver from the 24 feet wide driveway standard in the letter of 12.30.05 from Kenneth Volock (Attachment I, page 4) in his response to Jim Seymours’ comments of 12.22.05 (Attachment H).

The City Traffic Engineer, Tom Errico, comments (e-mail of 1.5.06 Attachment L):

“ I have reviewed the most recent submission and have two specific comments.

1.
The proposed internal connector road that will access the rear parking area will have a roadway width of 20 feet.  This width does not meet City standards.  I plan on meeting with other City staff to discuss this issue and will render an opinion in the future.

2.
The applicant should document that the project expansion meets previous traffic permits issued either by MaineDOT or MaineDEP from a traffic generation perspective.
Parking

The proposed building addition displaces the 44 spaces of existing parking in the center of the site and this is being replaced to the east (rear) of the new building. To provide additional parking on the site to serve the new office floorspace, the satellite parking lot to the north of the site is being expanded by 60 spaces.
Initially Staff were concerned (Attachment E) that the extent of the parking would have an adverse impact as both of the northern most parking lots were expanded towards the wetlands area.  It was suggested that decking of the parking might be a way to minimize any impacts. 
The need for the scale of parking has been explained by the applicant in the letter of 12.2.05  (Attachment G).  The existing parking on the site totals 108 spaces;  the total proposed is 167 spaces, giving a net additional parking of 59 spaces. With the revised office floorspace the zoning requirement, at 1 space/400 square feet, would be 57 spaces. 

As stated in the letter from Kenneth Volock of December 30, 2005 (Attachment I, page 7), the area of wetlands fill associated with the revised proposal amounts to only 50 square feet. While there is still concern at the level of disturbance to the wetland areas, Staff consider that the scale of parking is not excessive in terms of meeting the applicants’ needs and with stormwater control and treatment the disturbance will be minimized.

The satellite parking lot is connected to the office complex by an existing 365 foot bituminous asphalt sidewalk which runs over Portland Water District land with an easement to the applicant.  Staff raised the possibility of providing a bridge over the wetlands to provide a much shorter link between the expanded parking lot and the office complex, but this was considered impractical because of the impact on the steeply sloping sides of the wetlands area and brook.

Sidewalks and Curbs
The applicant has extended the existing sidewalk along Hutchins Drive in accordance with Ordinance 25 (requirement for sidewalks and curbs along the frontage).  Staff do not seek curbing for this sidewalk as there is a drainage swale along Hutchins Drive.

Utilities

A letter dated 9.7.2005 from the Portland Water District attesting to the capacity to serve was included in the original submission (Attachment A, Section 5.1). However, it refers to a demand that relates to the original building addition which comprised two floors (15,000 sq ft) of offices but the revised proposal comprises three floors of offices (28,560 sq ft).  Therefore an updated letter is required.
The applicant has received a letter dated 8.29.2005 from the Portland Water District (Attachment A, Section 5.2) confirming there is adequate capacity to treat the estimated wastewater. Again the estimates were related to the original proposal for a smaller office component and an updated letter is required.  The applicant has not received a letter from the City of Portland concerning the capacity of the sewer collection system.
Drainage

This development is on a lot that was part of the Stroudwater Estates Subdivision, which obtained approval of a Maine DEP Site Location of Development permit in the 1980’s. Since this site has not reached a threshold of 3 acres impervious it has not triggered a separate requirement for a Site Location permit based on current DEP standards.
For this reason and because the application was submitted before Chapter 500 came into force, the City has reviewed the site and DRC (Jim Seymour of Sebago Technics) has provided comments as set out in Attachment H. In terms of stormwater drainage, the comments focused on ensuring that stormwater was controlled and collected so that it could be treated for quality before entering the wetlands/brook.

Following a meeting where the comments were clarified in detail, the applicant has shown how they intend to address these concerns in the letter from Kenneth Volock of 12.30.05 (Attachment I). The comments of the DRC are awaited and further revisions may be necessary.
Lighting

Updated Photometric Plans were submitted with a letter of 1.4.06 (Attachment K) from Kenneth Volock and catalog cuts were submitted with his letter of 10.26.05 (Attachment D) and both meet the City standards.
Landscaping
A landscaping plan was submitted on January 4th, 2006 (letter in Attachment K and plan in Attachment M) but was received too late to be reviewed by the City Arborist. 
The City Arborist comments (e-mail of 1.5.06, Attachment J): 

“I reviewed the proposed Woodward & Curran project on outer Congress Street and offer the following recommendations:

The proposed W&C site plan should include a Landscape Plan.    This would include:   a) Identifying limits of clearing and protection of trees / vegetation in the "tree-save" areas, b) tree & shrub planting for the new building and parking lot areas,  this should reflect the 'campus style' surroundings with groupings of native plant material, the satellite parking lot should have some landscape treatment near Hutchins Drive and the islands should have shade or ornamental tree planting. c) areas around the two new stormwater ponds would benefit from native shrub / tree planting to improve habitat areas disturbed by construction.   I would gladly review and work with the applicant on these topics.”
Building Design and Layout
The revised building layout (Plans in Attachment M, sheets 2-9) meets City standards in terms of setbacks and integrates well with the existing buildings on the site.  The design is illustrated in the submitted elevation drawings A21 (Attachment M).

The only issue raised with the layout is in relation to the distribution of parking and its possible impact on the wetland area, as described above.

Title, right and interest & Financial Capability
The property is owned by CAD-CAM Associates and there is a purchase and sale agreement with Peggy and Eric Cianchette, as confirmed in the letter (undated but received 11.22.05 from Judy Knaub included in Attachment F).  A copy of the agreement has not been provided. A letter of financial capability was provided by the Bangor Savings Bank on 1.3.06 and is included at Attachment K.
Next Steps
Prior to a public hearing on this project, Staff requests the following action:

1. Submission of updated boundary survey 
2. Submission of letters of service availability in respect of the revised building addition from appropriate utility agencies.

3. Submission of documentation of wetland determinations from the MeDEP.
4. Submission of information regarding the existing private drainage easement across the site

5. Resolution of the public easement to be executed in respect of the sidewalk along Hutchins Drive (with Portland Water District)

6. Resolution of the concerns and possible need for a waiver for the 20 foot width of the access road alongside the proposed building addition
7. Further discussion between the applicant and  the DRC to ensure his concerns are met

8. Further discussion between the applicant and the City Arborist to secure approval to the Landscape Plan

9. Applicant needs to hold a neighborhood meeting

Staff understand that the applicant wishes to move forward on this project quickly and had been prepared to recommend a Hearing at the next Planning Board meeting. Given the information outstanding and issues yet to be resolved, the Planning Board is asked to provide guidance on the scheduling of the Hearing for this proposal.
Attachments:

A. Original Submission – Woodard & Curran Building Addition, CAD-CAM Associates Major Site Plan Application Support document  dated September 21, 2005

B. Original Submission Proposed Site Plan Sheet C200 (superceded- included for information)

C. Greg Cass, City of Portland Fire Department, Urban Insight comments 9.28.06

D. Kenneth Volock, Woodard & Curran letter dated October 26, 2005, including:


a. lighting catalog cuts and photometric plans
b. letter from the Department of Inland Fisheries and Wildlife dated September 19, 2005 

c. letter from the Maine Historic Preservation commission dated September 22, 2005

E. Jean Fraser, Planner, City of Portland letter dated November 14, 2005

F. Kenneth Volock, Woodard & Curran letter dated November 22, 2005, including:
a. letter from Judy Knaub, chief financial Officer, Woodard & Curran, undated

G. Kenneth Volock, Woodard & Curran letter dated December 2, 2005, including
a. Updated Section 6. Stormwater Management
H. Jim Seymour, Sebago Technics, DRC comments dated December 22, 2005

I. Kenneth Volock, Woodard & Curran letter of December 30, 2005 
J. Jeff Tarling, City Arborist comments e-mail dated January 5, 2006

K. Kenneth Volock, Woodard & Curran letter of January 4, 2006 including
a. Updated photometric plans

b. Updated letter of financial capability from Bangor Savings Bank dated January 3, 2006

L. Thomas Errico, City Traffic Engineering Reviewer comments, e-mail dated January 5, 2006
M. Current site plans for the Woodard & Curran Building Addition, prepared by Woodard & Curran

a.  Sheet 1, Boundary Survey dated February 1988; submitted September, 2005

b.     Sheet 2, Existing Site Plan, C100 updated December 2005

c.  Sheet 3, Proposed Site Plan, C200 revised December 2005

d.  Sheet 4, Proposed Utility Plan, C201 revised December 2005

e.  Sheet 5, Civil Details 1 C300 submitted September 2005

f.  Sheet 6, Civil Details 2 C301 submitted September 2005

g.  Sheet 7, Civil Details 3 C302 submitted September 2005

h.  Sheet 8, Landscape Plan L-1.0 submitted January 4 2006

i.  Sheet 9, Building Elevations, A20.1, submitted November 22, 2005

8.

